MARYLAND STATE ATHLETIC COMMISSION

MINUTES  -  THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 2012
The Thursday, September 20, 2012 meeting of the Maryland State Athletic Commission was called to order at 2:14 p.m..  Present were:  Chairman William R. “Bill” McCaffrey; Commissioner Ben Alperstein; Commissioner Arnold “Arnie” Dansicker; Commissioner Sean R. Malone; John W. Stiller, M.D., Chief Physician; Bruce C. Spizler, Counsel; and Patrick Pannella, Executive Director.
APPROVAL OF PROFESSIONAL BOXING CONTESTS
The Commission held a discussion regarding the current Commission procedures 
currently in place for considering the sanctioning and approval of professional 
boxing contests proposed by matchmakers and promoters to be held in the State of 
Maryland.
Dr. John W. Stiller, M.D., Chief Physician and Neurologist for the Commission, 

opined that it is a primary responsibility of an athletic commission to protect the 

safety of competing professional boxers by not permitting mismatches or, as 

described by Dr. Stiller, “outrageous” boxing contests.

The Commission expressed its strong confidence in the medical recommendations 

made by Dr. Stiller and the Commission’s other ringside physicians concerning 
professional boxing contests proposed in the State of Maryland.
Commissioner Dansicker noted that all professional boxing contests are looked at, 

and considered by, a Commission on an individual basis.  He further opined that it 

is not an unusual occurrence for matchmakers and promoters to attempt to see 

where the “line in the sand is drawn” for the Commission by proposing boxing 

contests between boxers of varying abilities. 

Executive Director Pannella opined that matching local professional boxers who 

usually are featured on one side of a boxing card with passable opponents is often 

problematic for matchmakers and promoters in regard to financial considerations 

directly attributable to, for example, a local boxer’s high number of wins, rising 

purse monies demanded by opponents who possess even a basic level of 

credibility, and the relatively small size of a venue,

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler noted that the decision to approve or not 

approve a professional boxing contest proposed by a matchmaker or promoter in the 
State of Maryland is to be made by the Commission itself, and it is not a decision to 
be made unilaterally by one or more of its representatives.  Mr. Spizler further 

opined that no judge in a court of law would substitute his or her opinion for the 

Commission’s exercise of its discretion in approving or disapproving a proposed 
Contest unless the Commission’s decision was found to be arbitrary or capricious.

Commissioner Malone opined that boxing is unlike many other sports, considering 
that approving a mismatch can have “dangerous consequences” for one of the 

competing participants.

Dr. Stiller observed that his medical concerns are not limited to boxers suffering 

acute head injuries or death while competing, but also include the chronic effects on 

boxers’ mental condition and physical condition in future years after retiring from 

the ring.  

Chairman McCaffrey stated that he believed it would be “educational” for licensed 

promoters and licensed matchmakers to attend a future meeting so that the 

Commission can fully explain the Commission’s procedures in place for 

considering the sanctioning and approval of proposed professional boxing contests 

in the State of Maryland,

The Commission expressed its intention to invite licensed boxing promoters and 

licensed boxing matchmakers to attend a Commission meeting for this purpose in 

the near future.
APPROVAL OF PROFESSIONAL WRESTLING EVENTS
Executive Director Pannella led a Commission discussion in regard to the professional wrestling events currently scheduled to be held in the State of Maryland.  
Upon a motion by Commissioner Dansicker, seconded by Commissioner Alperstein, the Commission voted unanimously 4-0) to approve the following professional wrestling events:
1.
Professional Wrestling Event
Saturday, January 12, 2013 - 7:30 p.m.
Tall Cedars Hall - 2501 Putty Hill Avenue

Parkville, Maryland

Promoter:  James “Jim” Hardwick, advertising as 

Eastern Wrestling Alliance (EWA);  

2.
Professional Wrestling Event

Saturday, March 23, 2013 - 7:30 p.m.

Tall Cedars Hall - 2501 Putty Hill Avenue

Parkville, Maryland

Promoter:  James “Jim” Hardwick, advertising as 

Eastern Wrestling Alliance (EWA);  
3.
Professional Wrestling Event

Saturday, April 13, 2013 - 7:30 p.m.

Tall Cedars Hall - 2501 Putty Hill Avenue

Parkville, Maryland

Promoter:  James “Jim” Hardwick, advertising as 

Eastern Wrestling Alliance (EWA); and  

4.
Professional Wrestling Event

Saturday, June 15, 2013 - 7:30 p.m.

Tall Cedars Hall - 2501 Putty Hill Avenue

Parkville, Maryland

Promoter:  James “Jim” Hardwick, advertising as 

Eastern Wrestling Alliance (EWA).
PROPOSED PROFESSIONAL BOXING CONTESTS

SEPTEMBER 22, 2012 PRO-AM BOXING EVENT
Executive Director Pannella provided the Commission with the lineup of professional boxing contests proposed by the promoter and matchmaker as part of the pro-am boxing event being promoted by Jeter Promotions, LLC, advertising as Jeter Promotions, and scheduled to be held on September 22, 2012 at Club One Fitness in Millersville, Maryland.  Mr. Pannella reported that Tony Jeter of Stevensville, Maryland and Tyrel Brown of Fort Gibson, Oklahoma would be competing in a scheduled eight-round championship bout for the “World Boxing Council (WBC) FECARBOX Middleweight Title”.

COMMISSION CORRESPONDENCE SENT TO 

JETER PROMOTIONS, LLC

RE:  KING-STEVENSON BOXING CONTEST / NEUROLOGIST
The Commission held a discussion in regard to Commission correspondence, dated September 19, 2013, which was sent via email to Tony Jeter, Licensed Matchmaker for Jeter Promotions, LLC, in regard to Mr. Jeter’s expression of dissatisfaction involving:  (1) the manner in which Commission handled the approval of the professional boxing contest between Dontre King and James Stevenson, scheduled to be held on September 22, 2012 as a part of a pro-am boxing event promoted by Jeter Promotions, LLC; and (2) the Commission’s denial of Mr. Jeter’s request to select a neurologist or neurosurgeon of Jeter Promotions, LLC’s choice to perform neurological examinations of the competing boxers requiring a neurological examination at the boxing weigh-in activity for the September 22, 2012 pro-am boxing event.  

In its correspondence, the Commission advised Mr. Jeter that:  (1) Commission representatives followed proper Commission procedures in not approving a proposed boxing contest between Dontre King and James Stevenson until certain boxing-related information was obtained by the Commission pertaining to one or both of the boxers; (2) Mr. Jeter received an answer to his boxing contest proposal within 24 hours of initially contacting the Commission; and this was a reasonable time frame for Mr. Jeter to receive such a response; (3) under Maryland law, the Commission is the party responsible for choosing the neurologist or neurosurgeon to perform the required neurological exams of boxers; (4) Mr. Jeter’s request (presumably made on behalf of Jeter Promotions, LLC) for a neurologist of his choosing was denied, and a neurologist assigned by the Commission would perform any required neurological exams; (5) Mr. Jeter and/or any other representative of Jeter Promotions, LLC consider coming before the Commission at an upcoming Commission meeting to voice his concerns; and (6) the Commission remains committed to doing everything within its regulatory means to support Jeter Promotions, LLC’s efforts in making its inaugural pro-am boxing event on September 22, 2012 a great success. 
COMMISSION CORRESPONDENCE SENT TO 

JETER PROMOTIONS, LLC

RE:  PHYSICIAN PERFORMING PRE-BOUT PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS OF BOXERS AT WEIGH-IN ACTIVITY

FOR SEPTEMBER 22, 2012 PRO-AM BOXING EVENT

The Commission held a discussion in regard to Commission correspondence, dated September 20, 2013, which was sent via email to Christen Jeter, Promoter’s Representative for Jeter Promotions, LLC, in regard to Ms. Jeter’s proposal that a physician licensed in the State of Maryland, who also is a licensed boxing promoter in another state, be approved by the Commission to conduct pre-bout physical examinations for those professional boxers who are scheduled to participate in the pro-am boxing event being promoted by Jeter Promotions, LLC on September 22, 2012.
Following considerable discussion and deliberation, and following a motion by Chairman McCaffrey and seconded by Commission Malone, the Commission voted unanimously (4-0) not to approve a physician, who also is a licensed promoter, to conduct pre-bout physical examinations.  The Commission’s decision is premised upon:  (1) a statutory provision which provides that “a boxer shall be allowed to enter the ring only if … a physician approved by the Commission declares the boxer … to be physically fit.”  §4-315(a)(1), Business Regulation Article, Annotated Code of Maryland; and (2) a conflict of interest, or appearance of a conflict of interest, on the part of a physician who also is a licensed promoter; i.e., the physician/promoter performing pre-bout physical examinations of boxers who were, are, or potentially will be, competing in professional boxing events promoted by the physician/promoter.

The Commission noted that, while the Commission would be assigning the physician to perform pre-bout physical examinations of professional boxers at the boxing weigh-in activity related to the September 22, 2012 pro-am boxing event, Jeter Promotions, LLC was free to assign a physician of its choice to perform annual physical examinations of professional boxers requiring licensure at the boxing weigh-in activity and to work as a ringside physician for the amateur boxing contests preceding the professional boxing contests as a part of the September 22, 2012 pro-am boxing event.

NEXT COMMISSION MEETING
Executive Director Pannella announced that the next Commission meeting will be held on Thursday, October 25, 2012 at 2:00 p.m. in the Third Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street in Baltimore.

ADJOURNMENT
Upon a motion by Commissioner Dansicker, and seconded by Commissioner Moore, the Commission voted unanimously (4-0) to adjourn the meeting at 4:35p.m..
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